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Medical Rehabilitation School 
Officially Opened by Premier 
• Premier Duff Roblin welcomed it as a significant part of 

a new health scheme to take long-stay patients out of acute 
general hospital beds and restore them as "tax-paying citi-
zens" of the community. , 

•Dr. Leslie H. Truelove, years and until recently was 
director, said that it will help housed in temporary quarters 
considerably to provide phy- at the Chldren's Hospital in 
siotherapists and occupation- Winnipeg. This summer it 
al therapists to a province was moved into new perma­
which badly needs two or nent quarters occupyiflg the 
three times the number it entire third floor of the Sana­
presently has. torium Board's rehabilitation 

•And Dr. L. G. Bell, Dean hospital. 
of the University of Manitoba The purpose of the school 
Faculty of Medicine, noted is to provide intensive courses 
that it will contribute greatly leading to a diploma in either 
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The Official Party, who took part in the opening of the School of Medical Rehabilitation at the Mani­

toba Rehabilitation Hospital on October 10, were left to right: Premier Duff Roblin, who performed the 
ceremony; Dr. H. H. Saunderson, president of the University of Manitoba, who acted as chairman; 
Dean L. G. Bell, who spoke on behalf of the University Faculty of Medicine; J, W. Speirs, chairman of 
the Sanatorium Board of Manitoba; Dr. Hartley F. Smith, chairman of the Sanatorium Board's Medical 
Advisory Committee; and, standing, Dr. Leslie H. Truelove, director of the school. 

(Photo by David Portigal) 

Over 400 Attend Opening of New Hospital 
The formal opening of the Manitoba Rehabilitation Hos­

- '•'ll-the day for which so many Sanatorium Board members 
~pent four years of hard work and planning-is over. It 
1 happy, triumphant occasion for everyone, leaving us 

. pleasant memories of a few sunny hours spent in the 
nospital's courtyard and cafe­
teria with some 400 friends 
and fellow staff members. 

The official opening cere­
mony on September 14 was 
marked by a number of 
speeches in which prominent 
representatives from the 
fields of health, medicine and 
education paid tribute to 
those who had taken part in 
the hospital's planning and 
construction, and outlined the 
aims this beautiful new medi­
cal facility is expected to 
fulfill for the people ·of our 
province. 

In his address, at the end 
of which he pronounced the 
hosoital officially open, Dr. 
. ~- ·e Johnson, Provincial 

1 v· .,, !r of Health, said that 
... anitoba Rehabilitation 

1r ... v.,1,>ital ( "the finest and 
most modern in Canada" ) 
will serve as a constant re­
minder to the people of the 
province that "only with the 
concept of rehabilitation can 
the full force of modern medi­
cal science be put in actual 

practice and total care real­
ized." 

The construction of the hos­
pital, he continued, repre­
sents one big step which the 
Manitoba government felt 
could be launched to relieve 
a bed shortage in our general 
hospitals. 

"It is designed to comple­
ment the services of the gen­
eral hospital by providing­
either on an in-patient or out­
patient basis-a program of 
treatment to those who have 
passed the acute stage of ill­
ness or disability and require 
further treatment." 

In the general scheme of 
hospital services in the pro­
vince, he said, the rehabilita­
tion hospital will stand be­
tween the general hospital, 
which is designed specifically 
for acutely ill patients requir­
ing care for short periods, 
and the extended treatment 
hospital, which provides reha­
bilitative treatment to se­
verely disabled persons who 
require a very high degree of 
care for 30 days or more. 

Other speakers at the cere­
mony were Dr. K. I. Johnson 
of Pine Falls, vice-president 
of the Manitoba Medical Asso­
ciation; W. J. Condo, vice­
president of the University of 
Manitoba; Dr. Hartley Smith, 
chairman of the Sanatorium 
Board's Medical Advisory 
Committee; and J. W. Speirs, 
Chairman of the Sanatorium 
Board. 

Dr. Johnson and Dr. Smith 
also spoke of the contribution 
the rehabilitation hospital will 
make toward improving medi­
cal care for Manitoba resi­
dents. There is a great need 
for rehabilitation facilities of 
this type, Dr. Smith said. Ac­
cording to a Canada Sickness 
Survey in 1956, over one-half 
million people in the country 
are either seriously or totally 
disabled. 

Mr. Condo stressed the val­
uable role the School of Phy­
siotherapy and Occupational 
Therapy ( on the hospital's 

• third floor ) will fill, by pro­
viding to medical facilities 
throughout Manitoba urgently 
needed physiotherapists and 
occupational therapists. 

Chairman Mr. Speirs, who 
opened the ceremony, briefly 

( Continued on page 3 ) 

bed and job" - which, he ad­
mitted, had heretofore often 
been neglected in the think­
ing of doctors and medical 
students. 

All these remarks were 
directed to an audience of 
some 300 persons who gath­
ered in the auditorium of the 
Manitoba Rehabilitation Hos­
pital on Wednesday evening, 
October 10, to hear Premier 
Roblin officially open the uni­
versity of Manitoba's School 
of Medical Rehabilitation. 

The school, the first in the 
province and the fifth of its 
kind in Canada, is part of the 
U n iv ersity of Manitoba's 
Faculty of Medicine and is un­
der the direction of Dr. True­
love, chief of medical services 
of the Manitoba Rehabilita­
tion Hospital. It has been in 
existence for the past two 

Address all communications to: 

have completed their senior 
matriculation or their first 
university year in arts and 
science. The courses consist 
of two years academic study 
followed by a six-month per­
iod of internship in a hospital 
and a final revision course. 

Students who enter the 
physiotherapy division learn 
to employ physical aids -
such as exercise, heat, light, 
water and massage - to help 
disabled persons regain the 
highest degree of physical 
function. Occupational ther­
apy students, on the other 
hand, learn to employ various 
activities to achieve the same 
aim. These activities may be 
creative, -or they may take 
the form of manual arts and 
games or the retraining in 
those activities which are a 

( Continued on page 3) 
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Around Our Institutions 
"A little time for work and a little time for play" makes 

Jack a not-so-dull boy-indeed sets him squarely on the road 
to good "physical and emotional health." 

Taking this "old adage" to heart, some 65 employees of 
the Manitoba Rehabilitation Hospital, the Central Tuberculosis 
Clinic and the Sanatorium 
Board executive offices drew 
a dollar out of their pockets 
this month and signed up as 
new members of the Manitoba 
Rehabilitation Hospital Recre­
ation and Social Club. In do­
ing so, some of the "old 
timers" have finally caught up 
to staff members of other 
Sanatorium Board institutions 
who for many years have been 
enthusiastically active in all 
sorts of hospital - organized 
sports. 

Winnipeg members are par­
ticularly fortunate in having 
at their disposal some of the 
finest recreational and sports 
facilities in the city. Among 
the many activities they will 
enjoy are darts and table ten­
nis in the M.R.H. Occupational 
Therapy Department, and 
badminton, volley ball and 
gymnastics in the M.R.H. gym. 
A curling team has also been 
organized, as well as a bowling 
team which is already making 
use of a Windsor Park alley. 
Other activities considered 
are basketball and square 
dancing. 

Thursday; curling, Ken Rows­
well. 

Upon payment of one dol­
lar, members receive a mem­
bership card which entitles 
them to take part in the 
sports activities and to bring 
along one guest. 

Two nights have also been 
set aside at the hospital for 
any groups outside the hospi­
tal who may be interested in 
making use of the facilities. 

No Crisis 
Among the Sanatorium 

Board members who turned 
up for the Eleventh Annual 
Manitoba Hospital and Nurs­
ing Conference at the Royal 
Alexandra Hotel, October 2 
to 4, was Executive Director 
T. A. J Cunnings, who took 
part in a panel discussion on 
"The Crisis of our Crowded. 
Hospitals". 

Mr. Cunnings led off the 
hour-long discussion by de­
claring that, as far as he could 
see, crisis is too strong a word 
with respect to the high use 
of our hospital accommoda­
tion. 

There are some problems 
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THE LIONS CLUB OF ST. JOHN'S paid a visit en masse to the Manitoba Rehabilitation Hospital 
Thursday evening, October 4, to have a look at our new facility and present the Sanatorium Board with 
a cheque for $1,000. The cheque represents the club's first payment on a $1,978.20 pledge to furnish a four• 
bed patients' ward on the hospital's fourth floor. Pictured receiving the cheque from club president J. A'. 
W. McIntyre (right centre) is SBM Chairman, J. w. Speirs (left centre). Refreshments were served after­
wards in the hospital cafeteria. (Photo by David Portigal.) 

ber of patients who stay a 
long time," he continued. "In 
1960 it was estimated that 
about 4.4 % of these patients 
took about 25 % of the total 
treatment days in general 
hospitals." 

If these patients are moved 
to special "extended treat­
ment hospitals, the facilities 
for acutely ill persons in our 
general hospitals could be ex-- - - - - -

the country, join our perma­
nent staff, but there are a few 
others who come only as tem­
porary visitors - ambitious 
young men and women who 
are eager to learn and to 
teach, to see new places and, 
for our purposes, to help re­
lieve for a while a chronic 
shortage in professional staff. 

The result is that in recent 
years we have seen our Sana-

move on to Columbia Univer­
sity to take a course in pub' 
health nursing. 

* * * 
It was the flip of a coin that 

brought pretty Mollf Van 
Kempen across the Atlantic to 
Manitoba Sanatorium. "I was 
getting a little restless doing 
tuberculosis nursing in Eng­
land and I decided to see how 
the disease was treated in 
nthPr nllrti:: nf thP urnrln " cho 



01a1 gymnast, nas oeen eieccea 
chairman of the club, and 
Miss Sue Leaper and Gordon 
Hurley have been named sec­
retary and treasurer respec­
tively. In addition there are 
six sub-committee chairmen 
with the following schedules: 
Badminton, Patricia Quinn, 
Tuesday and Friday evenings; 
gymnastics, Mrs. Marjorie 
Boorman, Friday evening; 
volleyball, Mr. Williamson, 
Monday evenings; table ten­
nis, John Biro, and da1;-ts, 
Rudy Trnka, any evenmg 
when other activities are held; 
b o w 1 i n g, Bill Scorapata, 

sa1a, sucn as aaequate use ot 
the facilities we now possess. 
But even in this area the pro­
vince has been doing fairly 
well. 

He pointed out that the 
number of beds per 1,000 
population in Manitoba has 
risen from 4.7 in 1948 to 6.6 
when the full recommenda­
tions of the Willard report 
have been implemented. 

"This is substantially better 
than the situation in Ontario 
which has only about 4.1 or 
4.5 per 1,000 population. 

"The bottlenecks in our 
general hospitals are the num-

Like mahy other Sanatorium Board institutions, Manitoba Sana­
torium at Ninette sees the continual arrival and departure of people 
from all over the world. Among those who have joined. the san_a­
torium's nursing staff during the past year are left to right:. Miss 
Molly Van Kempen from England; Miss Margaret Chau of Taiwan; 
and Miss Esmine Shand, of Jamaica. (Photo by Bill Amos) 

Yet much has been already 
done in this area. The number 
of long-stay beds in the pro­
vince rose from 356 in 1958 to 
844 in 1961. ( 200 of these are 
located at our Assiniboine 
Hospital in Brandon and about 
75 at Clearwater Lake Hospi­
tal, The Pas. St. Boniface San­
atorium has also converted 
its facilities to care for long­
stay patients.) 

Also taking part in the pan­
el was Dr. Fletcher D. Bara­
gar, medical director of the 
Manitoba Branch of the Can­
adian Arthritis and Rheuma­
tism Society and a member of 
the Manitoba Rehabilitation 
Hospital medical staff. 

Dr. Baragar pointed out that 
provision of improved Home 
Care Programs could also con­
siderably relieve overcrowd­
ing in hospitals. 

Patients who are going to 
be discharge problems should 
receive attention from the re­
habilitation team early after 
their admission so that their 
discharge later can be speed­
ed up, he said. 

The V.O.N. and public 
health nurse also have an im­
portant role in this program 
by providing follow-up serv­
ices and assistance to the pa­
tient and his family. 

A. U. N. Flavor 

Each year we welcome to 
our Sanatorium Board hospi­
tals a great many people from 
all parts of the world. Most of 
them, as new immigrants to 
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mOpOlitan atmosphere - a 
kind of "United Nations" fla­
vor - that many of us are 
learning to treasure. 

Take, for example, three 
young nurses who arrived dur­
ing the past year at our Man­
itoba Sanatorium: Esmine 
Shand from Jamaica, Marg­
aret Chau of Taiwan and Mol­
ly Van Kempen of England. 

Miss Shand came to us be­
cause of a passion to learn as 
much as she can about all the 
different aspects of nursing. 
A graduate of Kingston Pub­
lic Hospital, she wanted "an 
experience in nursing outside 
Jamaica." She saw an ad in a 
nursing journal and leaped at 
the chance. 

A tall, slender and ex­
tremely capable girl, Miss 
Shand was born and raised in 
the Parish of St. Ann-the 
lush "garden parish" of this 
country of 2¼ million people. 
She is the daughter of a far­
mer ( cattle, coconuts and 
bananas ) and has three sis­
ters and a brother-only one 
of whom, a dress designer, 
remains at home. For in­
stance, another sister is pre­
sently taking an Arts course 
at the University of Manitoba, 
and her brother is working 
towards his masters degree in 
agriculture at Cornell Univer­
sity. 

Some day Miss Shand ex­
pects to return to her country 
with the new skills she has 
learned on this continent. But 
first she will stay on at Nin­
ette for a year or so, then 

positions in Canada and Aus­
tralia ... so I flipped!" 

Miss Van Kempen, who was 
born in Essex and educated in 
Derbyshire and Chelmsford, 
graduated from a science 
course at 18 and straightway 
entered a nursing course at 
London Hospital. Later she 
worked for a while in a Cana­
dian government hospital spe­
cializing in children's diseac • • -
then branched out into tut , .. 
culosis nursing and subse­
quently received a certificate 
in TB nursing from the Bri­
tish Tuberculosis Association. 

She will leave Ninette this 
month to take a post-grad­
uate course in nursing at the 
University of Texas. 

• • * 
Pert, petite Margaret Chau 

comes from a large family 
who seems to have made tra­
vel a favorite pastime. Born 
and educated in Saigon, South 
Viet Nam, she emigrated years 
later with her family to Tai­
wan (Formosa). Now, out of 
that family of nine, only her 
parents and two young broth'­
ers remain on this tiny island 
fortress. One sister teaches in 
Hong Kong while another is 
studying for her master's r1.-. 
gree in Winnipeg. A third 
married and lives in Indiana, 
and a fourth lives thousands 
of miles away in Singapore. 

Miss Chau, a graduate of 
Taiwan Provincial College of 
Nursing, spent two years at 
the Massachusetts Eye and 
Ear Infirmary before coming 

( Continued on page 3) 
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Medical Director Notes One Hundred Percent 

Jump In New Tuberculosis Cases Among Indians 
Over the past 15 years the 

provincial Tuberculosis Con 
trol Program conducted by 
the Sanatorium Board of Man­
itoba has been intensive-par­
ticularly with the incorpora­
tion of tuberculin testing in 
nearly all our chest x-ray sur­
veys. But although there has 
been impressive progress -
especially in treatment and 
the reduction of deaths -
there were still 145 newly 
diagnosed cases of tubercu­
losis reported in Manitoba 
during the first six months of 
this year. 

In his semi-annual report to 
the Sanatorium Board, Medi­
cal Director Dr. E. L. Ross 
notes that this number of new 
cases is a decided increase 
over the first six months of 
last year when 113 new cases 
were reported in the prov­
ince. 

And it is mainly due, he 
said, to the nearly 100% jump 
in the number of Indians 
found with active tuberculo­
sis. 

A total of 46 new cases 
were reported among Indians 
during the first six months of 
1962. This is almost twice the 
number found at the end of 

Among the Agencies which 
reported a higher than aver­
age TB incidence, he said, 
were Norway House, where 12 
new cases were reported, and 
Nelson River and Fisher 
River, which reported nine 
each. 

"But no matter how small 
these outbreaks, they serve as 
a graphic reminder that we 
must intensify our case-find­
ing and treatment programs 
if we are to eliminate tuber­
culosis among Indians," he 
said. 

Dr. Ross made a number of 
recommendations regarding 
future Indian surveys. The 
most important thing, he sug­
gested, is that these surveys 
be continued as intensively as 
in previous years and that 
maximum effort be made to 
get full attendance to them, 
especially old cases known to 
have had the disease. ( At pre­
sent about 15,000 Indians are 
covered by these surveys ev­
ery year, which is about two­
thirds of the total Indian 
population. ) 

Dr. Ross also supported re­
cent measures of the Indian 
Health Services who have re­
vived their B.C.G. vaccination 

should be hospitalized and 
treated immediately. 

The gains made during the 
past 20 years in tuberculosis 
control among Indians have 
been remarkable and show 
what can be accomplished by 
organized, determined effort 
and co-operation between the 
voluntary agency and a gov­
ernment department, he said. 
But the time has come for 
even greater effort if we are 
to hold our ground-or make 
more progress. 

This holds true for every 
other segment of the Manitoba 
population, since no segment 
is safe until all are safe. There 
is some satisfaction to note 
that the number of deaths 
( 17) and reactivated cases 
( 34) remain about the same 
£or both Indians and whites 
during the six-month period. 

"But there is still a consi­
derable reservoir of active 
tuberculosis in the province, 
and it is our duty to discover 
all these unknown cases, to 
treat them or isolate them 
until they have been cured. 

"We cannot afford to be 
complacent about tuberculosis 
and we should extend our 
case - finding programs no 
matter what criticisms are 

INSTITUTION 
( Continued from page 3) 

structor at St. Boniface Hos­
pital. 

Newcomers to the staffs of 
our other Sanatorium Board 
institutions include: Mrs. 
Margaret Tyler, general staff 
nurse at the Central Tubercu­
losis Clinic; Raymond Fran­
cis Ross, institutional teacher 
at Clearwater Lake Hospital, 
The Pas; Miss Frances P. 
Dixon and M:rs. Margaret 
Grace Dickie, general staff 
nurses, and Peter Joseph 
Pupetz, first cook, at Manitoba 
Sanatorium. 

Also joining the nursing 
staff at Manitoba Sanatorium 
is Mi1,s Pi-Li Ylen, former 
nursing supervisor f r o m 
Tapei, Taiwan. Miss Yen 
came to this continent in 1959 
when she took a position with 
the Massachusetts Eye and 
Ear Infirmary. 

At Assiniboine Hospital in 
Brandon staff members bade 
a reluctant farewell to Mrs. 
M. J. Flack who is retiring 
from her position as Evening 
Supervisor. She is succeeded 
by Mrs. Jessie Bencowe. 

Mrs. Beatrice Cipryk and 
Mrs. Frances Clark have been 
named head nurses at the 
hospital. ew full-time mem­
bers of the general nursing 
staff are Kenneth Edward 
Hawkins ( the hospital's first 
male nurse), Mrs. Margaret 
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same numoer rouna aunng 
the entire 12-month period of 
that year. 

The startling point about 
these findings, he said, is that 
all ·of the new cases were dis­
covered before the bulk of 
our summer surveys on In­
dian reservations got under 
way. 

A break-up of findings 
among the new Indian cases 
shows other interesting 
points. For example, 12 of the 
new cases were under the age 
of 10 years and 24, or over 
half, were under the age of 
20. 

This, said Dr. Ross, shows a 
striking difference from the 
age pattern set by new cases 
of tuberculosis in the white 
population, where the higher 
proportion of disease is now 
found among elderly persons 
-particularly elderly males. 
Only five of the new Indian 
cases were over 60 years of 
age. 

Tuberculosis meningitis-a 
terrible form of tuberculosis 
which is considered uncom­
mon nowadays-was reported 
in six Indian children. But 
most of the other cases among 
Indians-in all age groups­
were either minimal or only 
moderately advanced pulmon­
ary disease. 

Dr. Ross said that the up­
surge of tuberculosis among 
Indians this year may have 
been due in part to small out­
breaks of the disease on a few 
reservations last spring. 
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infected with tuberculosis. He 
also suggested that no Indian 
TB patient should be dis­
charged from sanatorium un­
til doctors are satisfied that 
his disease is arrested. 

And every Indian child 
found to have primary disease 

"Any victory over tubercu­
losis or, for that matter any 
infectious disease, is never 
permanent, for with any re­
versal in living conditions, or 
slackening of preventive mea­
sures, these diseases can very 
easily return and ravage our 
people." 

Christmas Seals Do a Big Job 
In a few short weeks the 1962 Christmas Seal Campaign 

will be on again to remind people everywhere that we each 
can have a part in the defeat of an infectious disease that has 
preyed on mankind from the beginning of time. 

'.f he Christ;1llas Seals, which infected with the germs that 
this year depict chubby angels cause tuburculosis and of 
on a stai?ed glass window, this number probabiy five out 
~ave two 1mport~nt purposes of 100 will develop active 
m the worldwide crusade disease sometime in their 
against tuberculosis; first, to lives. 
appeal directly to the people 
to provide funds for commu­
nity tuberculosis prevention; 
second to appeal to people in­
directly to learn more about 
the disease and how it can be 
prevented. 

Public indifference toward 
tuberculosis is the greatest 
single problem facing tuber­
culosis workers today. Tuber­
culosis lost its distinction as 
a chief killer in the 1920's, 
but far from being on the way 
out as many people believe, 
thousands of Canadians still 
become seriously ill with it 
every year. (5,784 to be 
exact!). Nearly nine thousand 
Canadians went into sanato­
rium last year, and 769 died. 
An estimated five million are 

These figures should con­
vince anyone that there is still 
a considerable amount of 
tuberculosis afloat in our 
population-and that much 
preventive work remains to 
be done before we can con-
sider the disease under com­
plete control. 

If during the campaign 
ing the forthcoming campaign 
we can all join in to convince 
ourselves and others that tub­
erculosis is a public health 
problem - an unnecessary 
problem that can be pre­
vented - we will have gone a 
long way towards its final 
defeat. 

Lormier, and Mrs. Marguerite 
Rourke. Miss Sonia T. Lamb 
has been appointed to the 
practical nursing staff. 

Mrs. Sandra Dianne Kar­
penic has assumed her post 
as the hospital's medical 
records librarian. A graduate 
of Brandon College, she was 
formerly librarian at Lapeer 
County General Hospital in 
Michigan. 

Caravan Players 
The stage in the Manitoba 

Rehabilitation Hospital's aud­
itorium received its official 
"christening" on Friday e.ven­
ing, October 12, when some 
85 patients and Sanatorium 
Board staff members and 
friends attended the Caravan 
P 1 a y er s' performance of 
"Edwina Black." 

The play, a mystery writ­
ten by William Dinner and 
William Moram, was ably per­
formed by the group, and 
enthusiastically received by 
the audience who laughed, 
wept and gasped in antici­
pation during the hour and 
40-minute period. 

The Sanatorium Board is 
extremely grateful to the 
Caravan Players for taking 
the time and effort to appear 
at the hospital, and we are 
happy to announce that they 
will return on November 1 to 
put on their '-Pecial theatre­
in-the-round production of 
Noel Coward's "Blithe Spirit". 
Mrs. Marjorie Boorman, a 
member of our secretarial 
staff, has a leading role. 




